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This week, we remember Russian human rights defender and Novaya Gazeta
journalist Natalya Estemirova and Forbes journalist and editor, Paul
Klebnikov, an American citizen.

Ms. Estemirova, renowned for her writing and activism on human rights abuses
in Chechnya, was kidnapped and killed on July 15, 2009. Mr. Klebnikov was
murdered on July 9, 2004, likely in retaliation for reporting on official
corruption and graft. Neither the killers nor those who ordered these crimes
have been brought to justice, and the United States remains troubled by the
ongoing pattern of intimidation and violence against those who express
dissent across Russia, including independent journalists, members of the
political opposition, and civil society.

We honor the memories of Ms. Estemirova and Mr. Klebnikov by calling for an
end to the impunity for human rights abuses in Chechnya and elsewhere in
Russia and by reiterating U.S. support for brave journalists and human rights
defenders in Russia and around the world.

The Office of Website Management, Bureau of Public Affairs, manages this site
as a portal for information from the U.S. State Department.
External links to other Internet sites should not be construed as an
endorsement of the views or privacy policies contained therein.
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Press Releases: Background Briefing
Previewing Secretary Pompeo’s Upcoming
Travel to Mexico

Special Briefing
Senior State Department Official
Via Teleconference
July 12, 2018

MODERATOR: Thank you very much, and thank you, everyone, for joining us
today. I’m glad to have with us today [Senior State Department Official].
He’s going to talk to us today on background about Secretary Pompeo’s travel
tomorrow to Mexico City. Again, this call will be on background. He will be
referred to as a SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL. The contents of this call
are embargoed until the end of the call.

And with that, I’ll turn it over to [Senior State Department Official]. Thank
you.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you, [Moderator]. And thanks to
everyone who’s joining us today.

Secretary of State Michael Pompeo will travel to Mexico City on Friday, July
13th to meet with President Enrique Pena Nieto, Foreign Secretary Luis
Videgaray, and President-elect Lopez Obrador. This is an important trip
scheduled at a key moment in our bilateral relationship. Secretary Pompeo
will reaffirm the U.S. partnership with Mexico to combat transnational
criminal organizations and address the opioid epidemic. He will also discuss
efforts to enhance trade, curb irregular migration, and manage our shared
border. The Secretary will discuss continued U.S.-Mexico cooperation with the
Pena Nieto administration throughout the transition.

The United States also looks forward to working closely with President-elect
Lopez Obrador to continue strengthening the U.S.-Mexico relationship after
his new administration takes office on December 1.

Secretary Pompeo will travel to Mexico with a high-level U.S. delegation,
including Senior Advisor to the President Jared Kushner, Secretary of
Homeland Security Nielsen, and Secretary of the Treasury Mnuchin. This
delegation is noteworthy and a testament to the importance the administration
and the United States places on the bilateral relationship.

Turning quickly to the trip schedule, Secretary Pompeo will fly down to
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Mexico City on Friday morning. After he lands, he will go directly to Los
Pinos to meet with President Enrique Pena Nieto. Following this meeting, he
will meet with President-elect Andres Manuel Lopez Obrador. The Secretary
will then meet with his counterpart, Foreign Secretary Luis Videgaray, and
participate in a joint press availability at the ministry of foreign affairs.

I want to emphasize the Secretary’s visit is about the strength and
importance of our ongoing cooperation with Mexico. The Mexican political
transition is long in comparison to what we have here in the United States –
about five months. So there’s a lot of important work we will continue to do
over the next months with the administration of President Pena Nieto.

The visit is also about our future relationship with the incoming government.
President Trump had a very positive call with President-elect Lopez Obrador
following the Mexican elections, and this trip will be a good opportunity to
continue our conversation and to get to know each other.

Thank you. And with that, I’m happy to take your questions.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the first question.

OPERATOR: We have a question from the line of Elise Labott with CNN. Please,
go ahead.

QUESTION: Thanks very much, [Senior State Department Official]. The first
thing you mentioned in terms of the visit was – in terms of the bilateral
relationship was combatting transnational criminal organizations. I’m
wondering if in particular you’re referring to MS-13, and also whether you’re
kind of suggesting that that’s kind of the problem with the immigrant crisis
that we’re seeing right now. It seems as if there has been a little bit of a
conflating with transnational crime and all of the immigrants that are coming
in.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you for the question. Our effort to
combat transnational criminal organizations in Mexico is directly linked to
our concern about the opioid crisis in our country and the flow of drugs
across our border. And so we will want to continue to work closely with the
outgoing Mexican Government on those efforts and look forward to discussing
that issue with the Mexican president-elect.

MODERATOR: Thank you. Next question, please.

OPERATOR: We have a question from the line of Carol Morello with The
Washington Post.

QUESTION: (Inaudible) talk with you briefly. I was hoping you could talk a
little bit about the agenda, particularly whether you expect to be discussing
a safe third party agreement. And with the inclusion of Secretary Mnuchin,
does that suggest that you are going to be offering them some sort of a
proposal? I was wondering what kind of incentives you might offer. And while
you’re at it, could you tell us if you plan – if they plan to discuss the
border wall? Thanks.



SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you, Carol. The fact that the State
Department, DHS, and Treasury, and the President’s senior advisor Jared
Kushner are traveling together shows that this is a whole-of-government
approach and underscores the importance of our relationship with Mexico.
There will be, as I outlined in my opening comments, a broad discussion of
the ongoing issues and cooperation with the Pena Nieto administration, and I
expect that we will want to ensure that the incoming administration is aware
of those issues as well.

With regard to the specific items you raised, I think we’ll have to wait to
see how the meetings go.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the next question, please.

OPERATOR: We have a question from the line of Nike Ching with Voice of
America. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Thank you very much. Yes, my question is a follow-up on the safe
third country discussion between the two countries. What is the incentive for
Mexican Government to agree on such a deal, and would the United States
consider providing financial aid to help Mexico settle new asylum seekers?
Thank you.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you for that question. Again, as I
said, we have a broad agenda related to this visit. Migration issues are an
incredible, important, and complex issue that we are – that the
administration is addressing. With respect to specific agreements, I would
defer – I would refer you to the Department of Homeland Security that is
taking the lead on those discussions.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the next question, please.

OPERATOR: We have a question from the line of Susannah George with Associated
Press. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi there. Thanks so much for doing this call. I was wondering if
the Secretary of State or the Trump administration has found someone in the
incoming – in the president-elect’s circle who could act as a point person in
the way that the Mexican foreign minister has acted over the past more than a
year and a half now with regards to U.S.-Mexico relations.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you. As I stated, President Trump and
the president-elect had a very positive phone call immediately after the
Mexican elections, and this visit is to build and to move forward on that
call and to begin previewing and reviewing the broad agenda we have with
Mexico across the different areas such as migration, the commercial
relationship. And so I expect that on this first visit tomorrow we will have
a chance to meet the president-elect and members of his team and ensure they
are aware of the depth and breadth of our relationship.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the next question.

OPERATOR: We have a question from the line of Jesus Esquivel with Proceso



magazine. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, my question is with regard to the – if there is any possibility
that in this trip Secretary Pompeo will invite formally Andres Lopez Obrador,
as president-elect, to have a meeting with President Trump in Washington or
in another state inside of the United States.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: I think that’s an excellent question. I
don’t have anything for you on that. I will check into it.

MODERATOR: Thank you. Next question, please.

OPERATOR: We have a question from the line of Daphne Psaledakis with Reuters.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thanks for doing this. I wanted to ask if you are going to have
any discussions on NAFTA and what kind of details you’re looking to get
moving forward, as well as what areas you see for cooperation with the Lopez
Obrador administration given that he was elected with a landslide 53 percent
of the vote, or will that make it more difficult to find agreement?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Daphne, thank you for that question. The
United States is committed to a comprehensive NAFTA negotiation process that
will modernize the agreement, establish 21st century standards, and advance
fair and reciprocal trade. Our negotiators are working constantly with Canada
and Mexico to make progress. There is an established channel that our three
governors work through – our three governments work through regularly, and
I’m not going to go into the details of ongoing negotiations at this time.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the next question, please.

OPERATOR: The next question is from Carrie Kahn with NPR. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thank you. I wanted to know if there’s any concern about the –
what seems to be the new approach from the President-elect Lopez Obrador’s
campaign group, that he signaled that he’s going to cancel the helicopter
contract, the eight helicopters that were on line to be bought by – from
Lockheed Martin, and also that he wants to talk more about poverty
alleviation instead of joint military operations. Can you talk about your
feelings about that and if you’re concerned about this new approach?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Yeah. With respect to the two issues that
you asked about President-elect Lopez Obrador raising – with regard to the
helicopter procurement, that is a Mexican Government process and action. I’d
refer you to the Mexican Government on the status of that procurement. And as
I said, we look forward to discussing every aspect of the U.S.-Mexico
relationship on this trip. There’s a broad range of issues that are of mutual
interest to our country, to our countries. And I think the Secretary looks
forward to spending some time tomorrow with President-elect Lopez Obrador and
understanding his agenda.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the next question, please.



OPERATOR: The next question is from the line of David Adams with Univision.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Thank you very much. I just wanted to be clear to a previous
question about transnational crime and MS-13. You mentioned that the concern
of the administration is the – principally the opioid crisis in the country
and the flow of drugs across the border. Were you saying that that’s MS-13’s
responsibility, or is that transnational crime, or is that one and the same
thing? I think some people would say that MS-13 – there’s not a lot of
evidence for MS-13’s involvement in drug trafficking across the border.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: I appreciate the question. Our two
governments work to address the issue of narcotics trafficking through Mexico
and across our southern border on a regular basis. Transnational criminal
organizations are – there are many that’re responsible for many different
aspects of the drug trafficking problem. We look forward to working and
continuing our work with the Mexican Government to address any and all
transnational criminal organizations that are responsible for the heroin
entering our country and creating the opioid crisis here.

MODERATOR: We’ll take the next question, please.

OPERATOR: The next question is from the line of Tracy Wilkinson with the LA
Times. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thank you. [Senior State Department Official], you talked about
reinforcing the strength and importance of the ongoing relationship between
Mexico and the United States, but the relationship has been so bad this last
year and a half, I’m curious about whether – or where – you can find sources
of a better understanding, a closer working relationship, anything. I mean,
the two countries are in a trade war, tense NAFTA negotiations, a President
who insults Mexico routinely. Where do you find a better venue or place for
agreement and cooperation?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Tracy, I think the key issue here is that
President Trump and President-elect Lopez Obrador had a very positive and
constructive phone conversation after the Mexican elections. The whole goal
of Secretary Pompeo’s trip is to advance that positive agenda and to work
with the Mexican Government across all of the issue areas where we can make
progress on.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the next question, please.

OPERATOR: The next question is from the line of Brett Fortnam with Inside
U.S. Trade. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, and thanks for holding the call. On NAFTA, I notice there
aren’t any trade officials in the delegation. I was wondering why that was
and if – what your response is to the chief NAFTA negotiator for the incoming
Mexican Government saying that they would respect a deal negotiated by the
Pena Nieto government. Is one expected to be finalized before the transition
is complete?



SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Could you repeat the question? I’m not sure
I understood it completely.

QUESTION: I was wondering – you mentioned at the top of the call that part of
the discussions were going to be to enhance trade. But I noticed there
weren’t any high-ranking trade officials in the delegation. I was wondering
why that was and to what extent NAFTA was going to be discussed and if it is
possible to get a deal finalized before the Mexican transition is complete in
December.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Okay. Thank you. Again, I want to emphasize
that we have a high-level delegation with Senior White House Advisor Kushner
on the trip, the DHS Secretary, the Treasury Secretary. This really is a
traveling together demonstration of a whole-of-government U.S. approach to
the important relationship with Mexico.

As you know, there are established channels that our three governments are
working through regularly with regard to the NAFTA negotiation, and I’m
really not going to go into the details of the ongoing negotiations. But I
can say that Secretary Pompeo and the U.S. delegation will discuss every
aspect of the U.S.-Mexico relationship on this trip – not just the commercial
and economic matters, but also security, migration, and all the other issues
of mutual interest of our country that we – between our countries that we
continue to work on on a day-to-day basis.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the last question now, please.

OPERATOR: The last question is from Rosiland Jordan with Al Jazeera English.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thanks for the call. Will the Secretary have any time, one, to
meet with any civil society groups? And two, do you know whether the
Secretary is going to have an opportunity to deal with the question of
corruption across various parts of the Mexican Government? Thank you.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you for that question. As I outlined
at the beginning of the call, the Secretary will meet with President Pena
Nieto, he will meet with President-elect Lopez Obrador, and he will met with
Mexican Foreign Secretary Luis Videgaray. We will, in those meetings, review
the ongoing cooperation between our two governments and discuss the
relationship with the president-elect. And the Secretary agenda is a very
full one for tomorrow. Thank you.

MODERATOR: All right. Thank you, everyone, for joining us today, and thank
you to [Senior State Department Official] for the background call. We now
lift the embargo and remind you that the speaker is – should be attributed as
SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL. Thanks, everyone. Have a good afternoon.
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U.S. Secretary of State Michael R. Pompeo will accompany President Donald J.
Trump to Helsinki, Finland, for the President’s meeting with Russian
President Vladimir Putin on July 16. While in Helsinki, Secretary Pompeo will
meet with Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov to discuss a range of issues
on the U.S.-Russian agenda. The Secretary will also meet with his Finnish
counterpart, Foreign Minister Timo Soini, to discuss bilateral and regional
issues.

The Office of Website Management, Bureau of Public Affairs, manages this site
as a portal for information from the U.S. State Department.
External links to other Internet sites should not be construed as an
endorsement of the views or privacy policies contained therein.

Press Releases: Meeting of Foreign

http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-secretary-pompeo-travel-to-helsinki/
http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-secretary-pompeo-travel-to-helsinki/
http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-meeting-of-foreign-ministers-of-the-global-coalition-to-defeat-isis-at-nato-hq/


Ministers of the Global Coalition to
Defeat ISIS at NATO HQ

Media Note
Office of the Spokesperson

Washington, DC
July 12, 2018

U.S. Secretary of State Michael R. Pompeo and NATO Secretary General Jens
Stoltenberg hosted a meeting with the foreign ministers of select members of
the Coalition to Defeat ISIS on the sidelines of the NATO Summit on July 12.

The Coalition recognized the extraordinary effort made by the Iraqi Security
Forces to defeat ISIS and to continue to secure liberated territory and local
populations from this barbaric enemy. In keeping with the Guiding Principles
that the Coalition unanimously affirmed in February, the Coalition discussed
the importance of the enduring defeat of ISIS in Iraq and Syria, and the
Coalition’s collective denial of ISIS’s global ambitions. The Ministers
welcomed the presentation from Prime Minister Abadi and the Government of
Iraq’s $500 million pledge to support stabilization programs in liberated
areas in coordination with the United Nations Development Programme. Members
also unanimously commended NATO’s formal launch of the non-combat training
mission for Iraq.

Ministers also welcomed the continued efforts and progress by the Syrian
Democratic Forces (SDF) to liberate the remaining pockets of ISIS-held
territory in eastern Syria. The SDF continue to work with the Coalition and
its partners on the ground to clear the final vestiges of ISIS territorial
control and to secure the Syria-Iraq border. ISIS has historically exploited
transit routes along the Iraq-Syria border in order to attack and destabilize
both countries. To ensure the lasting defeat of ISIS, we must continue to
eliminate these and other cross-border networks.

This meeting was also an opportunity for Ministers to discuss and pledge
immediate stabilization assistance to support areas of Syria liberated from
ISIS in Coalition-supported operations. Coalition-funded stabilization
programming remains key to securing D-ISIS military gains and will remain
integral to stabilizing liberated terrain and addressing drivers of
extremism. ISIS has not reclaimed any areas that it has lost in Coalition-
supported operations and Secretary Pompeo reaffirmed the critical need for
stabilization assistance to maintain this record. Even in the most difficult
environments, such as Raqqa, Coalition-supported partners are clearing
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explosive remnants of war; delivering humanitarian assistance; removing
rubble; restoring essential services like electricity, healthcare and water;
and creating the conditions for IDPs to voluntarily return home. In Raqqa,
this assistance is supporting 138,000 residents who have returned since the
city’s liberation last October. In Tabqa, Coalition assistance has enabled
the refurbishment of the Tabqa Hospital, which ISIS used as one of its
command centers in northeast Syria. Today, as a result of this Coalition
assistance, approximately 500,000 people in the Tabqa area can now access
emergency and maternal care.

The Coalition meets regularly to coordinate, and enhance combined efforts to
defeat ISIS, both at the senior leaders and working group level. The last
meeting of foreign ministers of Coalition leaders took place on February 13
at the Ministerial level in Kuwait. In June, Coalition Political Directors
met in Morocco, raising $90 million for our stabilization programs in
Northeast Syria.
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The below is attributable to Spokesperson Heather Nauert:

Secretary of State Michael R. Pompeo met today with Prime Minister of Iraq
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Haider al-Abadi in Brussels on the sidelines of the NATO Summit. The
Secretary reaffirmed U.S. support for the Iraqi people and our common fight
against ISIS. The Secretary welcomed Iraq’s request for further NATO support
and gave full backing to the training mission for Iraq that the Alliance
announced during the Summit.

The Secretary expressed his support for the robust cooperation occurring
between the International Coalition and the Iraqi Security Forces, including
the Peshmerga, in the continued battle against ISIS, and commended Prime
Minister Abadi for the military operations underway to protect Iraq’s borders
and sovereignty.

The Secretary also noted recent efforts to ensure the integrity of the
parliamentary elections and encouraged the Prime Minister and all of Iraq’s
leaders to work expeditiously towards a centrist government that expresses
the will of all Iraqi people.
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